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Approved JOURNAL OF PROCEEDINGS – November 17, 2010



Speaker BERGSTROM called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m.


Speaker BERGSTROM:   Good afternoon.  Welcome to the November 17th meeting of the Cape Cod Regional Government Assembly of Delegates.  Just a word before I open the meeting.  I’m not going to accept extensive comment on Proposed Ordinance 10-20.  All of the Delegates have heard from the various speakers in 4 ½ hours of public hearings.  We’ve all received and acknowledged communications by e-mail at home.  I may accept one or two people on either side of the issue but I’m going to limit the discussion to no more than 15 minutes and once the Assembly Convenes, the rules are that unless the rules are suspended there will be no comment from the public or anyone.  The discussion will be amongst ourselves.  So I don’t want to get your hopes up that we’re going to have another in-depth discussion, okay?



So with that, I will call the meeting to order and we will begin with a moment of silence to honor our troops who have died in service to our country and all of those who are serving our country in the Armed Forces.

Moment of Silence



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.



Now we will stand for the Pledge of Allegiance.                   

Pledge of Allegiance



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.



The Clerk will call the roll.

Roll Call (85.42%): Richard Anderson (8.43% - Bourne), Ronald Bergstrom (2.98% - Chatham), George Bryant (1.54% - Provincetown), Leo Cakounes (5.57% - Harwich), Thomas Keyes (9.06% - Sandwich), Marcia King (5.83% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (21.52% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.45% - Eastham), Paul Pilcher (1.24% - Wellfleet), Fred Schilpp (0.94 – Truro), Charlotte Striebel (11.16% - Yarmouth), and Julia C. Taylor (14.70% - Falmouth)

Absent (14.58%): Christopher Kanaga (2.85% - Orleans), John Ohman (7.19% - Dennis), and Anthony Scalese (4.54% - Brewster) (Mr. Kanaga arrived at 4:07 p.m.)


Ms. SPRINGER:   Mr. Speaker, we have a quorum with 85.42 percent of the Delegates present.

Committee of the Whole



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you.



I will now need a motion to approve the Calendar of Business.



Deputy Speaker KEYES:   Mr. Speaker, I would like to make a motion to revise the Calendar of Business to reflect numbers 12 and 13 and to move 13 to 12 and 12 to 13.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Do I hear a second?



Ms. KING:   Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s been moved and seconded.  Do we have any discussion on that?



If not, all those in favor say “aye.”  Opposed?



Okay.  I will now need a motion to approve the Journal of November 3, 2010.  



Deputy Speaker KEYES:   Mr. Speaker, move to approve the Journal of November 3, 2010, as submitted.



Ms. KING:   Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s been moved and seconded.  Are there any additions or corrections to the Journal?



Hearing none, all those in favor say “aye.”  Opposed?

Communications from the Board of Regional Commissioners



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  Now we have Communications from the Board of Regional Commissioners.  I see that we have Commissioner Doherty here.

Submission of Proposed Ordinance 10-22:  to create an ordinance establishing the Craigville Beach District of Critical Planning Concern Implementing Regulations



Commissioner DOHERTY:   A cheerful good afternoon to one and all.  It’s been a busy day in Commissionerville today.  We’ve been doing a lot of stuff, the least of which is we’ve carried over a copy of the DCPC Ordinance that was passed by the Cape Cod Commission on Craigville Beach and that’s in the hands of your Clerk at this time.

Litigation Management Committee – Progress Report



Commissioner DHOERTY:  We’ve had a progress report on the Litigation Management Committee with regard to going forward.  Of course this is all in anticipation of something happening or not.  We’ve identified that the Litigation Management Committee that’s in place, the oversight of the day to day communications would be through Andrew Gottlieb and Paul Niedzwiecki since both of them are part of this.



On the progress of the Wastewater issue itself, we had a very useful meeting with the Councilors’ & Selectmen on Friday at which time I believe we’re seeing some support from the Selectmen that were present of moving towards having the County raise to a leadership role with regard to this but we’ll know more after the Boards of Selectmen have had an opportunity to look this over and we’re looking forward to seeing some information on that within the next month or so.

Regional Commissioners Meeting Organization



Commissioner DOHERTY:  We also had a very extensive discussion about agenda and agenda-content and how our meetings should be organized and we’ve come out with some additions and amplification on our agendas so that the agenda would not only reflect a topic but also reflect both some content and some responsibility for the agency, the person, or individual who would be responsible for leading a topic in conversation.

Budget Review Schedule for FY 2012



Commissioner DOHERTY:  Mark has given us a memorandum on the initial draft of the budget review schedule – that’s coming up – and starting on Wednesday, January 5th through January 26th we have planned in that period of time to hear all of the departments and what they’re intending to do.  I would point out to you that these meetings are intended to start at 9:30 every Wednesday between January 5th and January 26th and as always are open meetings.  We welcome the presence of everyone from the public who wants to attend and especially those on the Assembly that want to attend and both hear and have some an opportunity to be heard.  So with that, with trepidation, ask for questions.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you.



Does anybody have any questions for Commissioner Doherty?



Yes, Tom?



Mr. LYNCH:   The Litigation Management Team, you already have a Litigation Management Team in place and this one is specifically around the issue that may or may not arise, is that correct?



Commissioner DOHERTY:   Yes, because the Litigation Management Team would include the Chair of the Cape Cod Commission.  The committee would be made up of some of those members, but the most important issue is the overall supervision of the litigation part of it.  We are going to rely upon Bob Troy to advise and keep us abreast of those kinds of issues.  Anderson Krieger was appointed as a special counsel to address this issue, and the day to day would go through Andrew Gottlieb and through Paul Niedzwiecki based upon which part of the matter comes out.



But we think we’ve taken a pro-active role in this.  It’s better to be prepared and the steps that we’ve taken I think would match up to what would a reasonably prudent person do to prepare himself for an eventuality that may occur?



Mr. LYNCH:   Thank you.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Tom Keyes?



Deputy Speaker KEYES:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



The DCPC that you forwarded to us for the Craigville Beach area, I’ve heard that the Barnstable Town Council has voted it down by a narrow margin.  Did that correspondence get to you and is that being forwarded to us for consideration?



Commissioner DOHERTY:   That part I’m not sure of, but what I am sure of is that this is a second visit to this particular issue.  As I said to Commissioner Lyons, most of us have now voted in support of it.  So there are basically two Commissioners who have come forward.



But this is something that was forwarded to us by the Town Council for action.  I’m not aware of them voting it down.  I do know that there might have been a single vote that would have had them move forward on their own because I believe that there was some sentiment within the Barnstable Town Council – and Tom could verify this or not – but this was a matter that could be handled by local zoning and I was frankly surprised that it did come back.  But indeed it has come back and we have signed off on it and forwarded it to you for evaluation and consideration.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   We have Paul Niedzwiecki, Director of the Cape Cod Commission, here so he’ll touch on that briefly when we leave the Commissioner section of our agenda.



Bill, would it be in our interest to have parallel discussions with the various departments on the budget process.  Last year we ran sort of up against it coming towards the end of the mandated time frame to pass a budget.  I mean we can schedule our hearings but if you’re going to gather together the people on a Wednesday to come in and give you a budget presentation, you might think about having a presentation before the Assembly?



Commissioner DOHERTY:   I’m sure that – as the Commissioners do – you guard your sovereignty jealously.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, I understand.



Commissioner DOHERTY:   Remember that the budget process is one in which the department managers would come in and make a case with things that they think were important and that’s the first time that you hear that.  The Commissioners’ piece comes after consideration of all of the things that have been heard and we then put together a document that reflects what we have identified as being priority areas.  I would encourage you to hear what the department managers say, but we go through this every year as to how this works or not.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   I know that under normal circumstances we would get the Commissioners’ budget and then we would review it in the various committees of the Assembly.  Last year I think there was a delay because of some uncertainty about some funding – I don’t remember exactly what it was.



Commissioner DOHERTY:   There is always something.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   But there was a delay of 30 days and so by the time we got it we then had to hustle to have the subcommittee meetings, and so I’m sure between now and the time when the budget is due that we’ll make arrangements to have enough time so that the subcommittees of the Assembly can get together so it won’t be a big surprise at the end.  I don’t anticipate problems but I’m just concerned about the time frame.



Commissioner DOHERTY:   I think it’s our role to try to anticipate problems to see if we can avoid them.  But the thing is that each one of us, in my opinion, has a role in this.  When I was over there, I certainly wanted to have more of a say in things.  However – and this is just my opinion – you are really served better by looking at a complete document which has a sense of what direction the Commissioners are taking with regard to meeting their mission responsibility, which is to try to enhance the quality of life for every citizen here in Barnstable County.  Take into account that I would hope that you would want to have the judgment of the Commissioners with regard to where priorities should be established based upon the revenue that we’ve identified that we would hopefully see.



In all cases, there isn’t anything in any one of the departments that we’d want to forfeit, that isn’t worthwhile and useful, but we run into that continuing problem in the public sector of seeing infinite need and opportunity and finite resources to support it.  So hopefully after the Commissioners have looked at all the pieces, we would put together something that would reflect what we think would be the best direction going forward based pm the identified resources that we have.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Just so that we don’t come up with a bottleneck toward the end of the year and it has happened in the past.



Commissioner DOHERTY:   We will work with you every step of the way, Ron.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Anything else for Commissioner Doherty?



Thank you very much.

Communications from the Cape Cod Commission



Speaker BERGSTROM:   We will now have Communications from the Cape Cod Commission.  Who is going to be the Cape Cod Commission spokesman?  I see someone in the back approaching the microphone.  He’s in disguise.



Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   Paul Niedzwiecki, Executive Director of the Cape Cod Commission.



I’m here today to talk primarily about the wind Ordinance that’s in front of you.  I think there are a couple of questions that are still outstanding on the Ordinance.  I just want to touch on them briefly and then I’m available for any questions that the Assembly might have.



There have been some letters going back and forth relating to the DRI process and what we can and can’t do with projects that have wind turbines associated with them.  The DRI review process is a pretty standard process.  First, we look at the minimum performance standards.  We measure those against the project.  Then at the end, we have somewhat of a catch-all review, which is known as the benefits and detriments test though we can look at things outside of the standards and we do look at local zoning bylaws and ordinances that are there.



There has been a suggestion that there are local bylaws we could enforce as part of our review, and that’s true, and that’s happening now.  Many of local bylaws though are inadequate.  They were drafted and conceived when we were talking about much smaller-scale projects than we’re seeing right now.  We have a project that’s in front of us right now and we will be applying the local bylaw there, but in many respects as it relates to some of the concerns that have been raised in the Town of Falmouth and some in the Town of Bourne, it’s inadequate.  So we can and will enforce local bylaws as part of a DRI review.  But the local towns are going to be able to do that too.



As a larger issue, it has been suggested that we have authority under the Act to pull up these numbers of environmental protection to start to review things like noise, or amplitude modulation in general, without any specific standards.  The only place that that could take place would be in the benefits/detriments test and I would caution – significantly caution – that anyone who feels that that evaluation and the denial of the project based on the benefits/detriments test would survive appeal.



It has been very rare that the Commission has regulated any project, found that it is consistent with all of the standards, and then denied it because it failed the benefits/detriments test.  There are two cases primarily that jump up.  One is the Cosco case in Sandwich; that was appealed.  I think that if we look at the likelihood of success on appeal, the Commission is not in a position to feel that they are going to be very successful there.  The land was transferred before that was actually appealed.



But the more pressing one is the KeySpan case that dealt with the pipeline in Yarmouth.  That is a project that met all of the minimum performance standards.  The town did not like it.  It had significant impacts and we felt that KeySpan hadn’t taken those into account and we denied that project based on the benefits/detriments test.  That was appealed and we lost and in losing set a really bad precedent that’s hampered us in the Cape Wind case, quite frankly.  So this is not something that we take lightly.



The benefits/detriments test should not be relied upon by anyone who is concerned about these structures going up.  It’s just not something that anyone should rely on as being an effective deterrent.  More importantly, if you look beyond that as a matter of public policy, what we’ve been trying to do over the last three years at the Commission is to make development certain and predictable, and that’s what judges like to see – standards that are certain and predictable when they’re reviewed.



So that’s what the standards are that are in front of you now.  It’s an effort to get on the books some authority to look at these specifics.  In one of the letters that I read today, there was talk about a project that’s being reviewed in Bourne right now – in the generation project – and 15 hours of testimony.  There has been a lot of testimony and that testimony has been on issues of noise and health-related issues.



We can’t review any of those issues.  Now, has there been testimony on it?  Sure.  People get up and the proponent can offer testimony and perhaps in some of these cases you would see applicants that would spend a lot of time trying to address that – trying to win the hearts and minds of people that don’t want to see these structures built.



But that’s not germane to what the subcommittee of the Cape Cod Commission is going to take into account out there.  The reason that project tripped review was because of the clearing involved – more than two acres of clearing.  That will be measured against minimum performance standards and the local bylaws and they will either meet or not meet those.  If it’s denied because they don’t meet those, I feel confident that that will survive on appeal.



What I think is unlikely to happen is that the Cape Cod Commission is not going to hear that testimony; that subcommittee staff report is not going to say that there is noise or health-related issues, and it’s going to be denied because the detriments outweigh the benefits.  I think that would not be successful on appeal.  So this is the Cape Cod Commission Act – and a number of different attorneys that have weighed in on this – and it’s 20 years of regulatory experience in case law that support that position.



So I think that you’re being led down the wrong road to have someone read the Cape Cod Commission Act and say well you can do this.  Yes, we can.  Yes, we have.  But it is ineffective and I think that if you’re actually hearing some of the concern, holding out hope for these people if they’re going to be impacted on that test, I think you’re doing a huge disservice to those people moving forward.  So on that review process that’s out there, we’re available to answer questions.



The other piece is the technical bulletin.  A lot of people want to see the technical bulletin before the regs.  The Assembly of the County is a legislative body.  If you look at legislative bodies, what they do is they authorize agencies quite often, and many times in the legislation, they’re given the ability to promulgate regulations.  The Great and General Court will do this to the Department of Environmental Protection all the time.  They have the expertise to draft regulations that then are incorporated in the CMR – the Code of Massachusetts Regulations – and they are more specific.  They are easier to change.  They’re more nimble.  It’s easier to keep up with emerging technology that way.



That’s the way that we’ve always done it – where we seek the authorization first.  Those technical bulletins – it will require a lot of work to put those technical bulletins together.  If we don’t know that we’re going to be given the authorization by Ordinance to regulate, then why would we spend that much staff time and resources on technical bulletins, especially if it is a highly polarized debate where the likelihood of success seems marginal?



So that’s a resource issue, it’s an expense issue, and it’s an issue that we’ve just never done it that way.  I don’t know that that’s an appropriate way to do that.  Technical bulletins generally don’t come back, except for informational purposes or advisory purposes, to the Assembly of Delegates.  If that way was intended, I’m sure that’s what the Charter would say, but it doesn’t.



So what we’re looking for is some general authorization because of the concerns that have been expressed here, and I’ve tried to enumerate some of that in a memo to you today, the kinds of questions that we could ask if these standards were on the books and the kinds of questions that we can’t really ask directly and will fall into that category of benefits and detriments testing.



So I think it’s imperative if we want to have something to say, if we want to give people a voice, if we want to provide an added level of review of these projects, that we get these standards on the books and then we work with the technical bulletin and the review.



If the Ordinances are not adopted today, it’s unlikely that we’ll come back with more specific Ordinances in a matter of months.  I think it’s a process – maybe a spatial planning process – that would substitute the process up to date.  But what I can tell you is that you will have projects and there will be no say, except in a general consideration of the benefits and detriments, as to whether those projects meet standards established by the County as Ordinances.  So that’s what I have by way of explanation as it relates to the DRI process, what the Commission can and can’t do, and the technical bulletin piece that’s before you.



Having said that, if the standards are returned then we’ll do the best that we can.  I guess I’m still having a hard time trying to figure through the logic knowing that we have a real-time project that we’re reviewing now and knowing how limited we are in answering those questions and asking those questions that people want answered.  It seems counterintuitive not to have standards on the books so that as it proceeds through the process and ultimate appeal, that we are on firm ground when it comes to requiring independent noise studies.



I guess I’m having a hard time figuring through the logic.  The expectation is that if they send them back, then next month we’re going to come back with a one-size-fits-all approach that sets out for every wind turbine there’s going to be a parameter that you can’t have human habitation in, is extraordinarily unrealistic.



All of these projects, especially when you get into issues of noise and public-health issues, are really dependent on where that turbine is located and to come up with one parameter that we think would solve all problems would be impossible to do unless that parameter was so large that it would basically not allow any wind turbine projects to go forward.  So that’s where we’re trying to strike a balance.



So with that, I’ll close my comments and take any questions that you might have.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Does anyone have any questions for the Director of the Cape Cod Commission?



Tom?



Deputy Speaker KEYES:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



I just want to voice my frustration in that I’ve been following this issue for a period of a few months now and it’s been ramping up in regards to land-based wind turbines and these projects that we’re talking about now, and the reaction of individuals that have now been living with these projects in the vicinity that they feel has been intrusive into their lives.



I’ve been to many meetings over the last few months and here we are tonight with an Ordinance in front of us and the argument that you just gave, Paul, is – I’m not saying that it doesn’t have merit – but I wish I heard this argument a couple of months ago.  So now we’re here having to make a decision that if we don’t, we’re going to do the public a disservice, yet we don’t have all of the information.  It kind of puts us in a very awkward position to say if you vote for this, and trust us, it’s going to be what you want.  We have no technical bulletins or anything else to go with.  It’s a very uncomfortable position to be put in right now.  I really wish this argument had come up earlier and we had more time to explore what you just enumerated.



I was coming here tonight to vote this down saying that we do not have enough information to make a wise decision but now here you are saying that if we don’t make this decision, we’re going to actually do the public a disservice.  Now we have a real problem because there are projects coming onboard that we need to have something so that the Commission can act.  It’s very frustrating.  It’s very frustrating to be put into this position when tonight we have to vote.  This is a problem.  
I’ll wait for more discussion from my colleagues but this is a very, very difficult position to be put in right now.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Does anyone have any questions for Mr. Niedzwiecki?



Yes, Julia?



Ms. TAYLOR:   I’m sure we’ll have more discussion but my question is I’m trying to think of all of the times we’ve voted on standards and I think we’ve always voted to turn back standards because we thought they were too restrictive.  I’m trying to think, has the Assembly ever sent back any standards for a reason other than essentially thinking they were too restrictive, not strict enough?



Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   Not to my knowledge.  Generally when Ordinances come back to the Commission, they’ve come back with specific recommendations.  Lots of times the pieces that come back are the Regional Policy Plan – such a comprehensive document that there are a number of issues that might come up.  But on specific Ordinances, I can’t recall one.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Dick?



Mr. ANDERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



Paul, I must confess I haven’t read this whole proposal that you have before us today, but is there anything in there regarding the electrical force from the high lines that are going to be used to tie this thing to the grid?  If so, why not?



Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   No.  What’s before you tonight are basically three broad categories as they relate to wind turbines; one is a standard for a flicker, one is a standard for noise that potentially gets into some of the modulation, some of the health issues, and the other one is a setback issue.



So that’s what we started with.  There might be other issues that come up but we know that these three issues and these three categories have consistently come up with every project that we’ve seen so far.



Mr. ANDERSON:   May I follow up?



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes.



Mr. ANDERSON:   It would seem to me that that would come under the health part of it of what you’re asking us to vote on tonight, and it seems like no one has ever mentioned it at any of the meetings that I’ve been to.  Where you didn’t even think of it to put it into this Ordinance, I don’t know how I can support it without that in there.



Thank you.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Chris, did you have a question?



Mr. KANAGA:   Yes, thank you, Mr. Speaker.



Paul, I always have a problem when a minimum performance standard says zero in it – so there’s no adverse shadow flicker.  I wonder if you could just address that for a second because to me it’s sort of like there could be no traffic-affects of a project or something.  So if you could maybe tell me what that means.  Maybe I’m not reading it correctly – no adverse shadow flicker, what that means?



Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   Why don’t I let Ryan take a stab at that.



Ms. CHRISENBERRY:   Ryan Chrisenberry.  I’m a planner at the Cape Cod Commission.



Because the nature of land has changed so much over the past decade going from a distributed generation complex to these more industrial land-based turbines that we’re seeing, a lot of the best-practices industry standards have been moving targets that have varied and changed with all the projects being proposed.  Shadow-flicker analysis is something that is fairly easy to model.  It’s like modeling the shadows associated with buildings and there are varying degrees of the amount of flicker that a property would experience.



What we’re hoping to define in the technical bulletin is what is considered “adverse” based on the scale of the project that we’re looking at and the situation involved – whether it be zero to 10 hours per year, whether it be 10 to 30 hours per year, or 100 hours per year.  So I think we can put some more qualifiers on what adverse and how adverse is defined within the technical bulletin.



Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   That issue came up in front of the Commission, too.  It was a debate whether we use “adverse impacts” or “significant impacts.”  It was somewhat of a semantic debate.  The decision was to leave “adverse” in there because it leaves discretion to the Commission to find there could be impacts – a house could be impacted by shadow flicker but it may not be impacted in an adverse way.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, Chris?



Mr. KANAGA:   If I may just follow up, similarly on the noise minimum performance standard, it looks like it’s a blank-check situation for the Cape Cod Commission.  In other words, the Cape Cod Commission hires somebody and the applicant pays for it, and as a former applicant representing some clients, I would just always object to something that says somebody else is going to hire somebody and I’m going to pay them without limitation.  So if you could address that, that would be helpful to me.



Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   Yes.  It’s not unlike what we do on cell towers where the applicant pays for – we send out an RFP from the County.  We hire consultants that respond to that, that are available if we have cell towers that come up.  So that consultant really works for the Commission but is paid for by the applicant.  The price is generally within an agreed-upon range.  But that’s one way to make sure that some of these reports from the applicants are objective in nature.  Given some of the noise reports that I have had the opportunity to read on several of these projects, I think that that’s an important issue; that these are not consultants hired by the applicant; that they’re hired by an objective third party.  I think it has worked pretty well on the cell tower cases.



Mr. KANAGA:   Thank you, Paul.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Paul?



Mr. PILCHER:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



I have three questions.  One is, I think I’ve heard at times – and I think maybe from you, Paul – that writing these technical bulletins is going to take quite a while and I would be curious if you had some guesstimate of how long it would take to actually write them.



Number two – which I addressed in a letter to you about a week ago – was whether you, as the Commission, could guarantee that this Assembly would at least have the opportunity to review and comment on these technical bulletins and regulations before they went into effect, even though I understand that we don’t necessarily have the right to actually change them.



The third is, I want to raise the issue with you that has been posed by many of those have been sending us e-mails and that is the question of who is going to be involved in consulting with the Cape Cod Commission over the technical bulletins because there has been some indication that that would be weighted towards those who are in the industry.  I guess if that’s not going to be the case, or it’s going to be a balanced consultation with other people, it would be helpful to know that.



Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   As it relates to the time frame for the technical bulletins, I guess that’s an open question.  These are not going to necessarily be easy bulletins to put together and some of it relates to your question 2 and question 3 as to what’s the process going to be.  I would certainly agree to come back to the Assembly with any draft technical bulletins we have and I’m also open to perhaps a new process associated with drafting the technical bulletins.



Generally, technical bulletins are written by staff but I think we could open that process up too.  I’m open to taking a new approach in this particular matter as it relates to the development of the technical bulletins, but I think you can see based on the testimony that you’ve heard coming to consensus on this is not going to happen so the question is at what point who makes the decision about when you move forward and which standards you’re going to use.



I think it’s crucial – I really do – I think it’s crucial to have this discussion, which is why I think it would be appropriate to open up and have more public debate because I don’t think that potential proponents of these projects are well served by not knowing what the expectations are, and I don’t think the public is well served by not knowing what standards and what expectations applicants are going to be held to.  I think that really takes what is a highly-charged, polarized argument and makes it that much worse.



So I recognize the importance and would be open to suggestions on who would have input through the technical bulletin process and would certainly be open to bringing that draft document back to the Assembly for informational purposes.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Tom and then Teresa.



Mr. LYNCH:   Two years ago when the Regional Policy Plan was before this Assembly for adoption, there were only two groups that were asking for about another two months to look at it at that time.  It was the Economic Development group – the chambers and others – and the Energy Section.  And had we taken those two months, I think you might have built this right into your Regional Policy Plan at that time.  Perhaps not, but it might have come up that you’re lacking in need to be able to deal with wind energy.  So I just make that as a comment.  When I look back at the logic of this, I’m thinking why weren’t we thinking about this two years ago?  And for somebody to be put in the position like the Delegate from Sandwich feels now, it might be because we didn’t plan enough.



I’m curious about a statement – and my question really is – you said that we need a certain and predictable reg to stand before the courts.  Does this Ordinance meet that test?



Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   I believe it does – absolutely.



Mr. LYNCH:   Without technical bulletins.  It’s just this reg that they would need to have before them as the test, and you believe it meets it?



Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   I believe the standards are what have to be on the books for us to review these projects that are sent up for appeal.



Just a comment.  Some of the comments that were made – they were not questions but comments – if we think back to the Regional Policy Plan, we actually delayed that implementation by six months so that we could take tons of additional testimony on that issue.  And part of what you’re seeing, as it relates to wind, is an emerging industry with scale of wind facilities – turbines now – that were unimaginable back then.  So I think we’re trying to evolve with the industry.



I think there was also – certainly from the state – some pressure not to regulate wind turbines, to not impede the development of renewable energy, which is also a concern of the Commission.  So it’s a question of balancing that issue.  And as it relates to the comments that I’ve made today, I’ve made them publicly to the subcommittee before and been consistent with our opinion on that.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Teresa?



Ms. MARTIN:   I’m tying your comments back into a time table, and maybe this is kind of an over-simplified question but I think it touches on what Tom said with the time pressure on this.  There’s currently a project in play that’s required to so there’s kind of a ticking clock out there.  Is this tied to it?  That’s where I’m confused.



Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   No.  We started to contemplate these standards, when we talk about why we didn’t do it then and why we do it now, there are a couple of big reasons why we do it now; whereas originally the state was promoting this and we wanted to promote renewables, that was fine.  But you’ve got a Wind Siting Reform bill that’s likely to pass in January that carves out a specific role for regional planning agencies.  Given the fact that we are organized under the Cape Cod Commission Act and we have a regulatory process in place, we can’t meet our obligation fully as spelled out by the Legislature without any standards.



Additionally, we have the Ocean DCPC out there now where we’re trying to determine what the appropriate scale for community wind projects are in state waters so there will be another Ordinance that comes back in front of this body in June that relates to that.



In both the Ocean Management Act and in the potential for this Wind Siting Reform Act, the Cape Cod Commission is given a specific role.  Given the way that we do our business, we need standards in place in order to carry that role forward.  So those are two specific Acts that happened subsequent to the Regional Policy Plan that make at least standards – if not a thresholds – imperative for us presently, and that’s why we’re in front of you today, but they would not apply to the Bourne project because the application for that project was deemed complete and so it is subject to the Regional Policy Plan that is in place.  When the application is deemed complete, the standards are not part of the Regional Policy Plan.



Ms. MARTIN:   So agreeing to this today would say that the next time something comes along there would be the height issue, the no litigate for adverse noise as a standard, no adverse flicker standard to be determined by these future technical bulletins.  It only applies to what’s coming down in the future.  There isn’t a ticking time thing working out there today?



Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   It only applies to projects in the future and it only applies to projects that trip Cape Cod Commission review by tripping other thresholds that are not related to the turbines themselves.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Tom?



Deputy Speaker KEYES:   Paul, just a technical question.  We did a DCPC for the waters just to hold up projects until we have an understanding of everything in place.  Can a land-based DCPC be done specific just for wind projects?



Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   Yes.



Deputy Speaker KEYES:   Is that an avenue that should be explored?



Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   That is open to any number of boards, towns and County entities.  It’s a good point, Tom.  If we went to a DCPC, then you would have 12 months to sort of get everything lined up before you have to produce an Ordinance.  We have sort of an innovative process associated with the Ocean DCPC now.  It involves the stakeholders’ committee.  So that could have been another way to go about it.  But generally, DCPCs are elective actions taken by towns, groups of towns, planning boards, boards of health – all of those.



Deputy Speaker KEYES:   Would it be appropriate for the County Commissioners to put forward a DCPC request as an elected board, and could you do one in less than 15 days?



(Laughter)



Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   It’s within their purview, certainly, to do something like that.  The way the DCPC rules work, as soon as you publish notice, it’s effective as a moratorium.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Paul, you mentioned during one of the public hearings that the state regulations anticipated on Beacon Hill provide a well for regional planning agencies?



Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   Yes.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Which would include the Cape Cod Commission?



Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   Yes.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   So we, as a County, could potentially have another layer of input.



Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   Yes.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   The other question that I have is in these minimum performance standards, does it take into account the population that’s affected?  In other words, in decibel levels you might have something that’s relatively noisy but it only affects a small amount of people.  And you might have something that is not quite as noisy but it may affect a more dense neighborhood of 50 people.  Is that considered under the adverse impact/benefit analysis or is it simply going out there with a noise meter and checking the decibel level and if it affects one person, then that’s it?



Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   Ryan can correct me if I’m wrong on this, but it does not take into account population consideration.  So it doesn’t matter if it’s 30 people; as long as one person is impacted, than the rules would apply.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  I’m sure that we’re all going to have a lot more to say about this when the Assembly Convenes so if you don’t mind staying around in case we need further information, that would be appreciated.



Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   Sure.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Or if you have nothing better to do.



(Laughter)

Communications from Public Officials/Members of the Public



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Do we have any Communications from Public Officials?



If not, do we have any Communications from Members of the Public?



I see a member of the public who would like to communicate.

Tribute to Diane Thompson, Clerk of the Assembly



Ms. PETITT:   I have not figured out quite what my role is these days, however, it’s a pleasure to be referred to as a member of the public.



I’m Mary Lou Petitt and I’m taking you along a different direction – and not a contentious one, which is unusual for me, probably.  But just to put on your hats for just a moment on another area, I had been planning to be here several other times and couldn’t for various reasons so Ron has been patient with my presentation.



It has to do with Diane Thompson, Clerk of the Assembly.  This is the first time that I’ve been here and I haven’t seen Diane in the corner and I must say that it makes for a very different outlook on who you are.  Some of your faces have changed, some have stayed the same, but in the almost 14 years that I served on the Assembly of Delegates, Diane was always there.  So it’s difficult to really still appreciate the fact that she’s not with us.



I want to come before you today just on the matter, very briefly, of some sort of a memorial in her honor which reflects government standards in good government, and it’s a pleasure to do that, with a sense of sadness.



In 1892, Henry Clay said, “Government is a trust, and the officers of the government are trustees, and the trust and the trustees are created for the benefit of the people.”  I thought of that because there is no one I think who was trusted more in government here in Barnstable County than Diane Thompson.  We might of all had our differences here, but Diane treated each of us fairly and straight-forwardly.



Today when government is so belittled and looked down upon and made fun of – part of everybody’s routine in nighttime television and daytime television – I think it’s appropriate for us to take a pause and think about examples of good government and examples of people who personified that, and I started to write down some adjectives that described my feelings about Diane, and I think probably reflect a lot of what yours are.



To me, she was a teacher.  When I first came onboard the Assembly, I did not really know – as most people in the County – what the Assembly was.  Diane taught me that.



She was an adviser.  She never stopped being that, regardless of where you came from or how much you knew.



She was a manager.  She managed the Assembly of Delegates.  She managed the legislative branch of government.



She was a communicator.  Diane never stopped being a communicator with us, with other levels of government, with the public at-large.



She was fair.  She was efficient.  Part of anything that we had efficiency in the Assembly of Delegates was because of Diane.



She was responsive – always – to anybody’s request and she never belittled anybody’s request.



She was knowledgeable.  If we asked Diane, she knew the rules and the regs.  For the changeover here at the Assembly, it was important that there was one person who really knew the regs, or would look them up for us.



She was trustworthy.  She didn’t do things behind your back and that was important in the Assembly of Delegates.



She, to me, was the face and the voice for many years of County government.  People in the County knew her because this was who you called when you wanted to know what was on the agenda or whether there was a rule.  Lawyers knew her.  Regular citizens knew her.  She wasn’t just a voice for the Assembly of Delegates; she was a voice of the entire system of County government.  I think it’s very important today to think that we need people more like that.  She made it respectful to be a public servant – whether it be hired, elected or appointed – and today that’s needed more than it ever has been before because sometimes people feel that being a public servant is the worse thing you can do, and you are untrustworthy if you do it.



So I thought there ought to be some way – we were fortunate that on the Assembly of Delegates we had somebody of her caliber.  Not everybody has that in government – and I thought there should be some way that you take time in your schedule – which I realize is busy and contentious with great issues – to think about how you honor somebody in that fashion.



I have just a few options and that’s all they are.  They’re not coming with any real agenda.  They’re just saying these are some of the things that you might want to consider.  How about a Diane Thompson County Government Staff Fund, which would take some kind of up-front monies – donations from past, present, anybody in government – and set up a fund for the benefit of staff at the County level for maybe emergency issues, or something like that.  When my husband died suddenly, he was a volunteer at the National Seashore and we still have a William Petitt Fund which they have used to purchase books and resources which they could not have purchased on their own, and that fund has been in existence now almost 20 years.  That does take start-up monies but if it’s invested properly, it continues to build.



Another kind of tribute that would also take monies of some sort might be a scholarship fund in Diane’s name at Falmouth High School.  She was as treasured in Falmouth as she was here.  There might be added to their scholarships a Scholarship for Good Government, or a scholarship for someone who is interested in going on in government, and that’s a possibility.



There might be a purchase of books on Barnstable County and County government that go to each of the libraries, and her name engraved on the inside, to all of the libraries on the Cape and the high school libraries.  That would be less of a fund cost.



A special painting perhaps, of some sort, once we find out her particular interest in art, with a plaque under it displayed prominently in memory of Diane.



Maybe some kind of a tree or a planting.  There are untold examples.  A series of programs on County government called the Diane Thompson Good Government Series.  A written tribute that is circulated.  Nothing about Diane ever appeared in the Cape Cod Times.  I know I’ve seen other articles about her from the other end of the Cape that were superbly done.  But someone who spent so much time with us, and gave so much of herself, deserves more than that in public recognition.



As well as a tribute, it could be not just a tribute to Diane, but a plus for the County.  We never do things like this in the County.  I don’t think we’re thought of as a caring, compassionate group of people.  The staff that works here, and the staff that has worked for us, are true treasures and I think it’s time that we acknowledge that and appreciate it, and I think it could give great credit to the County to do something.  So it would also be a plus for the County to have people pay more attention that this is done in Barnstable County in the name of good government in honoring Diane.



There is one other example I thought of.  How about a Barnstable County Government Citizen of the Year Award, which is done by both branches of County government – we certainly deserve to give the County government more attention – and call it the Diane Thompson Award.



These are just several examples and I’m sure that others of you have others to think about.  My thought about that is the way that that could be implemented – if you are so inclined – would be the appointment of an ad hoc committee, a small committee, which could consist of an Assembly of Delegates’ member, a staff representative, a County executive perhaps, somebody from the government of Falmouth Housing Authority, and input from Diane’s family, could come up with something to come back to you with.  Perhaps it would also need to be approved, I don’t know, by the Commissioners.  It would be helpful if we were united in this.



But I just wanted to take that kind of time with you today because I think it’s important that we recognize and honor people like Diane Thompson – not forget them and not forget the years of great, good, effective, efficient and caring service that she gave us.  I think that would reflect well on you but it would also be a tribute to her.



So thank you for your time.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you, Mary Lou.  We’ll take those suggestions under consideration and perhaps we’ll come up with something that we’ll recommend.

Comments on Proposed Ordinance 10-20:  Amendment to the Regional Policy Plan Wind Tubines



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Now I’m also going to ask for Communications from Members of the Public but the theme from Jeopardy is going to be ticking in the background and when the buzzer goes off, that’s going to be it.  So I’ll recognize the first person.



Are you for or against these regulations?



Mr. MC DHERSON:   Very much against.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  Please step up to the table.

Mr. MC DHERSON:   I’m Bruce McPherson from Hyannisport.  M-C-D-H-E-R-S-O-N.  
I’ve taken courses at Duke Community College on wind development so I’m speaking from just that background and no more.



I think the most important thing that we’ve heard tonight from Mr. Niedzwiecki is that we’ve got to make some general regulations that work – some standards.  I’ve worked at a prep school and when I was there, we heard about a guy named Headmaster Perry who worked at Andover years ago – actually one summer – he, when he took over, said, as long as you act as gentlemen there are no laws.



So can we somehow or another incorporate that as a basis of one of the regulations that Mr. Niedzwiecki is talking about?  How else can we address this wonderful problem that’s coming up in Falmouth where sooner or later certain of those residents are going to have to abort their houses and just leave them and walk away from half a million dollars, or whatever.  Do we make, as one of the regulations, some specification that the person who puts up a project, if doctors and lawyers say that a person is being driven out of their home, as a citizen of the United States under the Constitution, do we have to legislate that the person who put up the turbines has to compensate those victims, so to speak?  Is that one of the basis that we could incorporate?



Anyway, let me quickly now divert – having said that – give you some idea of the problem that this distance generates – 600 feet.  We heard the other day that whatever size turbine, in its construction manual, asked that people keep 1,300 feet clear.  What they’re saying basically is that there’s the prospect of a turbine throwing a blade.



Now at Bourne last night they were talking about 2.5 megawatt turbines.  I don’t know what that particular blade is – that was a 2.5 – let me go a 2.3 turbine.  A blade weighs roughly 22,000 pounds and it’s going to be half of 93, half of 100 meters long, so it’s going to be 50 meters times 3 – it’s going to be 150 feet long maybe, and weigh 22,000 pounds.  And what the company is telling you is that there is a chance that that machine can throw a blade that weighs four times what my car does, 1,300 feet.



So this is the kind of regulation that we need.  You can boil that down, interestingly enough, to, as somebody testified the other day, to 3.2 times the top of a blade height to the ground.  So I think this is the kinds of regulations you should be looking for as you try and figure out how we’re going to make these rules.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you very much.



I’m going to take another comment because Mr. Niedzwiecki obviously was here in support of the Ordinance that he has presented.  So I’ll take another comment against the regulations.



Yes, Julia?



Ms. TAYLOR:   Could you call on Mr. Senie?  He has spoken before and he sent out a letter.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   I was going to recognize him.  I just wanted to make sure that I have a balance here, but I’ll recognize Mr. Senie at this time.



Mr. SENIE:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Members of the Assembly.  My name is Christopher Senie.  I live in Westborough, MA, which is not close to the Cape although I have some connection with the Cape.  My father-in-law lives in Dennis and for 25 years no matter where we’ve lived, my wife and I have come to Dennis every summer so it’s a special part of my life, as well as yours.



I represent 18 residents near the Falmouth turbine and 27 residents who live in close proximity to the planned turbines in Bourne.  I’m not going to talk about the merits of turbine applications.  I’m going to talk specifically about the minimum standards that you’re considering tonight.



I’d like to put it in a little bit of prospective.  First, not every big turbine would come before you and this set of standards doesn’t change that.  Only if a turbine project happened to trigger DRI review – when I say “you,” I mean the “Commission” – by disturbing enough area on the ground or being associated with a large enough building would any of these standards apply.  Now that’s unlike cell towers or other communications towers.  Your regulations say that any cell tower that’s 35 feet tall, if it’s a lattice-type, or 80 feet tall if it’s a different type, would trigger a DRI.



These machines are very large and the technology is changing and moving into more densely-populated areas.  I think one of the things that would be great is if the minimum standards would recognize that we really want to trigger that jurisdiction with any of these very large turbines.  As you know, there were five that were recently proposed in Plymouth – which is not one of the Cape towns – eight in Wareham, and seven in Bourne.  All of them are 492 feet tall.



So one of the recommendations that I would make, if you do send this back, is to say to the Commission staff, draft us a regulation that will actually change the trigger so that what comes before the Commission is any one of these very large turbines.



Second of all, your job is to approve modifications to the Regional Planning Policy and the document where it starts to move off into these new minimum standards talks in terms of “the following minimum performance standards shall apply.”  Now in terms of noise, this really isn’t a standard.  It’s a comment that if your turbine is more than one megawatt in output, you should have a study done.  But if you want what the Executive Director and I both want, which is certainty in these standards, I don’t think what you have before you is certain enough.



He’s right that when the United State Government passes a law and creates a new agency, this agency might have the power to adopt its own regulations.  But we’re at that level here.  You are charged with approving modifications to this Regional Policy Plan that would be the standards.



You do have a standard on safety.  It is one and-a-half times the height of the tower.  That’s a standard and you could leave the rest to that technical bulletin.  With shadow flicker, while it’s a zero standard, it’s a standard.  But with noise, there’s really no need to it.  There’s nothing that you can say is provided in this standard.  You have to just look at the technical bulletin.



I don’t think it is best-practices as far as how you should approve a modification of the Regional Policy Plan.  You are supposed to be looking at standards.  It doesn’t have to be much.  In fact, I circulated a draft just to show that in a couple of small paragraphs you can actually have standards.  You can do it by setback.  You can do it by noise threshold.  You can do it by maximum height.  You might feel that Mass Maritime-size turbines are more appropriate for the Cape-area towns given the population density here, or something in between 492 feet and those turbines.



The turbines that I mentioned that I’m involved in – represent the neighborhood groups on – are 4 ½ times the size of Mass Maritime Academy.  You might not want to go that high.  You might want to have a standard that says that unless you’re at Otis Air Force Base these things should be a little bit smaller.  There are many sizes of electrical turbines that generate good electricity and help us improve the environment that don’t have to be this big.  In fact, the ones on the drawing boards now are the largest turbines that would be built on the East Coast.  These are very large.



Finally, I definitely agree with the Executive Director that what we need here is leadership.  These are large machines that are elevated fans.  They do create an amplitude modulated noise that is a concern; not just in Falmouth, but in many other communities.



I was thrilled to see in the memo that he circulated the sentence, “The Cape Cod Commission’s minimum performance standards for noise would require applicants to conduct a noise study that measures both nighttime and daytime ambient noise levels and would consider the impacts of amplitude modulation and low-frequency sounds emitted by turbines.”  That warms my heart.



The only thing that I’m concerned about is amplitude modulation.  These blades made a very stubborn sound, once a second.  It’s stubborn.  It travels far.  It tends to be on the lower frequency and causes distress in neighborhoods.  But that’s not written into the standard; it could be, but it’s not, and we don’t know if it will be in the technical bulletin.  So we really don’t know what it is that we’re approving tonight.



I think you 15 Members of this Assembly should take the bull by the horns and create a policy, a new minimum standard for Cape Cod – what kind, what size wind turbines should we have here?  We have to do our part with geothermal, with solar, with wind power, but you should decide.



This is where we need the leadership and if you’re not satisfied that the draft minimum standards before you, given you exercise a strong leadership on a very difficult issue, send it back.  It’s going to take months to develop the technical bulletin anyway and we don’t know what that’s going to say.  I would send it back and say, “Commission, please create a threshold so that any tower over 100 feet, or any turbine over 100 feet triggers a DRI, and then give us some standards.”  Let us look at distance.  Let us look at sound levels.  Let’s have a real standard.



In terms of what kind of microphone is used or where it’s placed when you measure, or how quickly you measure, or for what duration, that can all be in a technical bulletin.  But before you send things over to the technical bulletin, these minimum standards – which is really what you’re doing – ought to have some standards included.



Thank you.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   I would like to cut off testimony from here.  We’ve heard from both sides – both from the Director of the Commission and from a couple of people who are opposed.  We’ve also, all of us, had serial e-mails and Dick also wants to read something into the record.



Dick, do you want to do that at this time?



Mr. ANDERSON:   Yes, if I may, Mr. Speaker.



I have two letters here; one is dated November 10th and it’s from one of the people in the Town of Bourne regarding her visitation to Mr. Anderson’s – no relation to me – home and the noise level that she heard there – both her and her husband.



Then I have another letter from another Bourne resident, who is a Native American, regarding his rights under the American Indian Religious Freedom Act.  He has listed a few of the things that potentially affect his religious freedoms and rights as a Native American.



So could I get these entered into the minutes of this meeting?



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes.  Give them to the Clerk.



(Letters submitted to the Clerk)

Assembly Convenes

Proposed Ordinance 10-21:  to authorize funds for the purpose of making loans to residents of the County for repairing, replacing and/or upgrading residential septic systems.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  The Assembly will now Convene and we will take up an Ordinance unrelated to what we’ve just been discussing, Proposed Ordinance 10-21:  To authorize funds for the purpose of making loans to residents of the County for repairing, replacing and/or upgrading residential septic systems.



This is the yearly funding of a very valuable program and I just throw it out to the Delegates if they have any comments or questions on the Septic Betterment Program.



Tom?



Deputy Speaker KEYES:   Mr. Speaker, I stand in favor of this Ordinance.  It’s been a very, very good program for Barnstable County and I’m prepared to make a motion.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Are you going to move it to pass?



Deputy Speaker KEYES:   I move to pass Ordinance 10-21 to authorize funds for the purpose of making loans to residents of the County for repairing, replacing and/or upgrading residential septic systems.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  Do we have a second on that?



Ms. KING:   Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Are there any other comments?



Hearing none, all of those in favor of the Ordinance please say “aye.”  Opposed?

Whereupon, it was moved, seconded, and by a voice vote with 88.27% voting yes; VOTED: to adopt Proposed Ordinance 10-21: to authorize funds for the purpose of making loans to residents of the County for repairing, replacing and/or upgrading residential septic systems.
Proposed Ordinance 10-20:  amendment to the Regional Policy Plan per Section 8H of Chapter 716 of the Acts of 1989, as amended.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  We’ll then move on to Proposed Ordinance 10-20:  Amendment of the Regional Policy Plan per Section 8H of Chapter 716 of the Acts of 1989, as amended.  This is a regulation concerning wind towers and DRIs.  I don’t imagine that anybody has anything to comment on this.



(Laughter)



Julia?



Ms. TAYLOR:   I don’t like to admit it but I have been involved with the Cape Cod Commission and County government since 1989 and in fact my whole reason for getting involved was because I was such a strong supporter of the concept of the Commission, and since it has been established, I have continued to consider that the most important aspect of County government and I have done everything that I can to support and occasionally protect the Commission.  One reason is because I am not going to be good at developing technical bulletins myself.  I’m going to even have some limited success at reading technical papers.  But, fortunately, I have felt confident that the Commission has tried to seek a balance and it has been successful in doing that.



I have a history from before that – it was the Board of Appeals – 14 years on the Zoning Board of Appeals you go to a lot of pretty messy hearings with loud screaming, unhappy people on both sides.  I have, however, never attended hearings where all of the people who are being regulated are 100 percent in favor of the standards; whereas every single person who was opposed to the project was against the regulations.



This is really backwards and I don’t understand, except that I think it means that the regulations are not strict enough, or are not clear enough.  I do agree that both parties benefit when regulations are in place and they’re clear.  But I agree with Mr. Senie that the noise regulation is not sufficiently clear, either to a proponent or an opponent of the wind turbines, and I don’t feel that it will benefit us to pretend that it is and that we are then safe and ready to proceed for either party.



I’m also very unhappy that we don’t have any thresholds because I am very worried that projects are coming down the pike that we don’t have regulation for them.  I’m not anti-windmill.  I would prefer that we have regulations in place so I’m very eager to get this regulation done.



But as I said in my question to Paul earlier, we have never turned back a Cape Cod Commission request because it was not strict enough and I think we have consensus on the Assembly that we want regulation here – that we’re not carrying water for people who want their projects and don’t want anything to happen.



No.  I think we want regulation and will be eager to spell out some of the things that we want, which is, I think, – from my point of view – some of the suggestions that Mr. Senie made make sense to me.  I’m not pushing those, per se, but they are more specific.



So I would really love to have the Cape Cod Commission come back as soon as they can.  Again, in the past when we’ve turned things down, which they didn’t agree with us, it was hard for them to come back because they didn’t agree with us.  They didn’t want to make the changes because they thought we were being too lenient.  But this is the other way.  It’s the other way around for the first time that I can recollect, and I think it wouldn’t be that hard for them to – regulators usually like to regulate – and it shouldn’t be that challenging for the planners.  So if in fact I’m speaking as our feeling – and I hope that will be clear at the end – maybe good things can happen.



As for the people who have been highly exercised on this issue because they are really frightened of wind turbines –and maybe with good reason – they also need to get into the act with their Cape Cod Commission member.  So if you haven’t already talked in detail with your Commissioner – they’re not on these mailing lists.  They don’t seem to be on the same e-mail list that we’re getting – both sides need to be talking to their Cape Cod Commission member because they do have some say here and they have some say in how resources are allocated.  So if this is a pressing issue that needs to be up to speed double-time, which I would like, then that’s the people that need to have pressure put on them.



Teresa and I had a nice outing in Falmouth, and I happen to live very close to the turbines.  I’ve never heard a sound from them and can’t see them so it has never been an issue for me, but now I know a lot more about them.  Flicker was kind of startling, which I wouldn’t have known.  Thankfully, I don’t get migraines.  But at any rate, I think we’re going to have to do more with this and I’m eager to do it.  I think that to pass it would imply that this is good enough.  I don’t think it is and I would like to see something better.



Thank you.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Tom?



Deputy Speaker KEYES:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



For those that know me, I am a free-market type.  I believe in the free market and I’m not a government type by any means – not talking to my colleagues – but, here we are.  We live on a beautiful peninsula and we are obviously a very desirable location for this industry and we’re very exposed.  We don’t have regulations in place.  We’re not talking about regulating an industry.  We’re talking about encroachment on people’s lives – people’s personal and private property rights.  That’s really what the issue is about.  It’s not about what it is.  We could be talking about rollercoaster encroachment.  I don’t care what it is.  It’s about encroachment on people’s lives and we don’t have regulation in place to protect those personal and private property rights.



Earlier I kind of threw out there at our Executive Director what’s the possibility of putting together a land-based DCPC for all of Barnstable County.  I’m shocked that I’m even saying that.



(Laughter)



What this is about is, we’re 15 elected officials here representing every single individual living in Barnstable County and we have to protect them sometimes.  We have to protect them from encroachment that we have no regulations in place to protect them and it is a growing industry.  Ten years ago, nobody would have been saying oh, gee, there could be a 500-foot, 2 megawatt tower.  We wouldn’t have thought about that.  It’s a growing industry.  It’s an industry that’s changing constantly.



I would like to explore this body remanding back the Ordinance but also asking both the Cape Cod Commission and our County Commissioner – who is not here right now – about the possibility of putting together a land-based Countywide DCPC.  The reason being is that it will give us 12 months to create these regulations that I think we all are agreeing that we need.  It doesn’t mean that it would have to take 12 months.  It really depends on the efficiency of Paul and his staff.



Also what it would allow is that as we’re putting together these regulations, that some industrious individuals don’t just start putting in applications for permits under the guidelines.  So instantly what it would do is it would give us – the households, the people of Cape Cod – the protection that we need until we can get a handle on this growing industry.  I just think that’s the appropriate way to go.  I think that needs to be explored.



I don’t know who would propose it?  I did hear that any elected body can do it.  I don’t think as a legislative body we can do that.  I think Boards of Selectmen and County Commissioners – again I’m guessing.  Paul is here in the room and he knows much better than I – but that’s an area that I think is appropriate, to protect the people of Cape Cod until we understand what this is all about.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Paul, did you have something further?



Mr. PILCHER:   Yes.  I wanted to second what Julia was expressing and to say that it seems to me that if it goes back to the Commission that I would hope that it would go with specific recommendations that they take a look at safety setback regulations, which I believe was changed at the Commission and is inconsistent with what the manufacturers’ recommend, and that they incorporate in the noise standard the language that the Executive Director has in his memo because it seems to me that that would in fact make this standard.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, Chris?



Mr. KANAGA:   At the risk of appearing now being naïve, is there some restriction on the number of times a minimum performance standard can be amended that I’m unaware of?



Speaker BERGSTROM:   We can get an answer if we suspend the rules.



Ms. STRIEBEL:   I move to suspend the rules.



Mr. ANDERSON:   Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s been moved and seconded.  All in favor say “aye.”  Opposed?



Paul, could you answer that question?



Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   There is no limit on how many times a minimum performance standard can be amended and the Assembly of Delegates can nominate a DCPC.  So the power is in your hands.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Chris?



Mr. KANAGA:   If I could just follow up on that, my point is that right now we have no minimum performance standards.  Admittedly there are shortcomings, perceived by many of us, with these performance standards, but it seems to me that something is better than nothing, particularly if there is no restriction on requesting that they be re-amended within a certain time frame, and at least something then would be in place for projects that may come down the pike.



Thank you.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   I would just like to say this.  I have heard this debate now for quite a few weeks and I sympathize greatly with those – no one can question the sincerity of the people who have testified that their lives have been disrupted by the wind towers, but I’ve also heard from the Executive Director of the Commission that right now he doesn’t have any tools in place to deal with it.



But without getting into the specifics of the regulation, I think what we have here is a political problem as well as a technical problem because obviously there’s a need for further regulation of wind towers.  The very fact that towers have been erected, and the one in Falmouth is an example that if engendered serious opposition from the residents shows that there are a lot of people looking for further regulations, what do we do?  We can go to the towns.  We can go to the state, okay?  But the state standards apparently are – and I’m not going to characterize Paul’s comments – but they are promoting wind power.  And the towns’ standards often times are obsolete or they’re inconsistent and many of the projects that are going up are in fact municipal projects.  There’s one going up at the RTA, which is a quasi-public agency.



So what has happened, what we’re seeing here now in the last few weeks is that people are seeking a venue by which they can protect their neighborhoods.  What can we do?  We can’t go to the state.  The towns seem to be inconsistent, but yet we have this regional planning agency which can indeed, as Tom has emphasized, put further regulation on wind towers.



So I’m seeing this political dynamic moving along, and moving along, and it’s coming at us.  It’s coming at the Commission.  It’s coming at the Assembly and that’s what we do.  We can’t duck it.  It’s like I wake up in the morning saying geez I want to have another wind tower debate, but unfortunately for one reason or another it’s going to land in our laps and it’s going to continue to do that as time goes on.  Even if the Commission does adopt more standards, they usually come before us.  I’m elected, as is everybody else in this room and everybody else at this table, so we have some responsibility back to those constituents and they can monitor our decisions and so on.



It’s an unfortunate consequence – and I’m not blaming the Commission – that the real meat of these decisions as to whether or not we’re going to further regulate these towers and what those regulations are going to consist of is not going to be made in a political forum like this, but if we follow the process it’s going to be made as staff members of the Cape Cod Commission develop technical bulletins.



So really if you’re waiting out there to see when you can weigh in on getting further restrictions on noise and further restrictions on minimum performance standards, setbacks and flicker, it’s not like you can complain to me because I’m doing something else while somebody in the Commission is making these technical bulletins.  So in regards to what Julia is saying, I’m willing to take – as an elected official – I’m willing to take this on.  I’m willing to have more public input on, not just our ability to regulate the wind towers, but exactly what level of regulations and what standards we’re going to apply so that not only can I, in my own mind, feel I’m fulfilling my responsibility, but we can offer this continued forum to the public, who are the ones affected, so that they can weigh in and they can have their feelings known, not just in a public hearing last week and the week before, but on a continuous basis as these standards are being developed, if you understand what I’m saying.



So we can’t duck this.  It’s going to come before us.  It’s going to come before the Commission and I think that we have to develop a more comprehensive process that allows public input on all of the aspects of the regulation of the wind towers.  We’re fortunate enough to have a regional planning agency that allows us to do that – a regional planning agency that passes Ordinances through us.  So the process is set up.



I hear the Director of the Cape Cod Commission when he says, look, right now we have nothing.  Let’s put something in place.  It’s going to take a long time, relatively speaking, to get those technical bulletins up.  How much longer would it take if we decide a month from now, two months from now that the protection is not adequate?



So I’m beginning to lean toward trying to get a more comprehensive outlook on wind turbines that come before us.  I think Tom Keyes’ suggestion is an excellent one.  It’s a very tough decision.  There are points to be made on both sides but I think it’s inevitable that this body and the Cape Cod Commission are going to be intimately involved with the regulation of wind towers and the development of wind towers all over the Cape and we just have to accept that, bite the bullet, and take the public’s concerns into consideration.



Tom?



Mr. LYNCH:   Because we can only vote this up or down by voting it down and sending it back, my preference would be in voting it down that I would want three aspects to the minimum standards.  One would be the safety standard setbacks.  The second would be the new noise standard and I think some good points were made about that not even existing.  And the third would be the idea that I heard today about a trigger mechanism; whether there be a height that would then trigger the Cape Cod Commission stepping in so that they could bring the power of their review and expertise and talent that many of our towns, frankly, don’t have – large or small.  So I plan to vote to send it back and those would be the three areas that I would want on the record that I hope the Commission would address when they bring this back before us.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, Charlotte?



Ms. STRIEBEL:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



Just for the record, I think that probably most of you know that I am Yarmouth’s representative to the Cape Light Compact and I also serve as Vice Chairman of the Governing Board.   Several years ago we worked together to form the Cape & Vineyard Electric Cooperative.  The purpose of this cooperative was for municipal energy for the towns.  I will say that I was very much in favor of forming this cooperative and saw a lot of possibilities in it.



Ryan Christenberry spoke about it but when we were talking about that and putting that portion of energy into the Regional Policy Plan, no where in my mind were we talking about wind turbines 450 feet tall.  I don’t know what I imagined but I did not imagine an industrial turbine being put up on Cape Cod.  I’m not going to make any home runs with the Cape Light Compact, but I certainly cannot support this.  I have a wonder, beautiful video of a flyover of the Cape and I cherish it, and I’m going to cherish it even more because it doesn’t have wind turbines on it.



(Applause)



I think there is a time and a place for everything but I agree with what has been said about minimum standards and the setbacks.  I would like to see that 3,000-foot setback placed back into the Ordinance as it was originally stated.  I think that people have the right to know that there’s a possibility of a 400-foot turbine being in their backyard.



I think that we need to do more study so I’m not going to be able to support this at this time.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   George?



Mr. BRYANT:   I’m in favor of this Ordinance and I think that the work that has gone into it can be improved in the future but I think we should get started.  I agree with Paul’s reasoning and the whole proposal.  NSTAR, when it was ComElectric, did a wind study on the Cape down at our end of the Cape in about 1980.  They found that this was the windiest place on the East Coast.  And we’re lucky that we have the wind.  It’s one of our few natural resources.  So I’m in favor of it.



I grew up right underneath the Pilgrim Monument.  There was a tower there and it’s still there.  It’s 80 feet high on top of a hill.  It was a weather signal tower and it hasn’t been used in the last maybe 30 years.  But when they put the flags on that wind tower – actually it was more of a wind tower especially when the wind was blowing, the flags would split in the web and they sounded as though they were being torn apart.



It’s like the exercise that we had in the first grade after the Germans torpedoed the two ships and killed many people.  We tore up sheets to make bandages.  Everyone in the classroom tearing up sheets, that’s what it sounded like and nobody complained about it.



When there weren’t flags on the tower and the wind was blowing the halyards slapped against the last stage of the pipe on top of it and it would go slap, slap, slap, bing, bing, bing, and nobody complained about it.



My grandmother started a rooming house with 15 rooms and nobody ever complained about it.  It was just a matter of getting used to it, I guess.  If there were some changes, they might have complained but they got used to it after a while.

I would like to see it, myself, and I would like to see some of the other objections.  But here we were innocent and not suffering.  Maybe there’s a solution that nobody has thought about.



Thank you.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, Leo?



Mr. CAKOUNES:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



For those of you who don’t know, I sat on the subcommittee and listened to two days of testimony – probably five hours.  I voted in the subcommittee not to support this and send it back.  I would like to say for the record that it was probably one of the toughest votes I’ve taken and I’m having a difficult time here today taking a stand, but I have to go back to what I said during the subcommittee meeting.



As mentioned earlier by the young lady that got up and said that we should be honoring Diane about knowledge of her government, I think that’s one of the problems that I’m seeing here.  There are a lot of people that testified over that 2-day period that I feel didn’t really understand the procedure, and understand what was going on, and understand how the DRI thresholds were not being triggered unless they developed what was being done.  Quite frankly, again after listening to testimony and having some experience sitting on the Cape Cod Commission, and then being here as Harwich’s representative, I feel the Ordinance is okay and I really think that we should move forward with it.



But, with that said, I’m still going to vote to remand it back because I think the citizens should be comfortable in their government and comfortable with the descriptions that they are going to be complying with – whether that means that they should have some more input, or at least the opportunity to understand the procedure of exactly what’s happening better.



I think the three areas of minimum standard performance can really be changed slightly.  There were a number of very articulate speakers and it sounds like Paul has also made some comments on some memos that he has circulated.  I don’t think that this needs to go away for six months.  I’m hoping that if we send it back, that the Cape Cod Commission staff – along with maybe two or three of the representatives of people that showed up for those public hearings – can get together and come forward with some very, very minor changes and let’s get something on the books.



In regards to the thresholds and the standards of triggering thresholds, I would not like to see that in this particular document because that’s going to spur another group of discussions and input from other citizens that I think they’re going to need their representation.  I would not like to see the two issues combined.



I think a lot of work has been put into this document – an awful lot of energy from the opponents and proponents of it.  There is no reason why it could not go back and come back to us in a relatively quick time frame.  That’s what I’m hoping is going to happen and I’m hoping that both parties will be satisfied with that.



The only other thing that I’m going to take just a real brief minute just to tell my colleagues that this is an example of my short tenure on the Charter review with the weighted-vote situation – because that’s another thing that I sit here and think and toy with when I look at us and know that we here are representing our town – I’m really having a problem with the fact that this Ordinance is going to either be passed or be remanded back and it’s going to be done on a weighted-vote situation because this clearly affects each town – whether they are a large town or a small town – the same.  It’s going to be interesting to see how the vote goes.  That’s another thing that I want the public to educate themselves on is the way that this body votes.



Thank you.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Fred?



Mr. SCHILPP:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



Unfortunately I was out of the country for the last three weeks and I missed a lot of the testimony on this.  I am a proponent of alternative energy and have been for the last several decades.  I think a lot of good points have been made and, Leo, I think your last point about the weighted vote is absolutely right given that there are towns like Truro with less population but a large land mass which could support wind turbines.  So I think the weighted vote makes no sense in this case.  I think each town should probably have an equal vote.



Be that as it may, I generally agree with what you’re saying too, Leo, about the work that has been put in and allowing the Commission to move ahead, but I think I’m going to vote against this because I think without any thresholds there is no protection whatsoever to the community, and I think we should try to ask the Commission to move quickly on that.



Also, I think the idea of a DCPC is a very good idea and I would support the Assembly putting together a DCPC and having a 12-month moratorium on new development in this particular area.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Charlotte?



Ms. STRIEBEL:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



I just want to make one comment about what Fred just said.  Yes, we are elected by our towns but we are a regional government and what happens to people who are ill in Falmouth are just as much my concern as if they were in the Town of Yarmouth.  I think we’ve tossed this weighted vote around a lot.  I think we do have the vote but I look upon it as a regional government looking for not only input for my town, but what is good for the other 14 towns.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, Julia?



Ms. TAYLOR:   It’s hard to think of whenever I voted because my town wanted me to vote that way.  In fact, I’m pretty sure that I never have.   



(Laughter)



Because I don’t represent the town.  I am elected by the people in Falmouth.  Now because – like Charlotte – I see myself as primarily regionally-oriented, it wouldn’t be hard for me to vote – and I’m sure my Falmouth people are hearing this – it wouldn’t be hard for me to vote the regional interest first.  I think I always have.



So I’m not opposed to these standards because there’s an outcry in Falmouth.  I do represent a lot of people who, at the moment, are the most impacted by wind turbines and we could pass this today and there’s a third tower that’s about to be built and this would have absolutely no affect on it.  So I think that the real issue is, are there going to be thresholds?  If the Commission tells us soon that they don’t want to go any threshold-route, and they’re not going to, then the whole DCPC thing does become more important because even if they come back with wonderful standards that everybody is crazy about, it’s going to have a very, very limited impact because most wind towers that are proposed won’t fall within the thresholds because there are no thresholds for wind turbines.



I guess my question is, is height a possible standard that could act as a threshold?  That came up and I don’t really know the answer to it.  So that’s something that I’m curious about.



But I definitely don’t agree that my vote – 14.x percent – is too great.  I represent that many people.  Even if I don’t vote for them, I still represent them.



(Laughter)



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Fred?



Mr. SCHILPP:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



I just want to make one quick comment.  I was not indicating that this vote – or any other vote – that Julia has ever made wasn’t in the best interest of all 15 towns.  I think it’s the principle of a weighted vote – I think that was what Leo was referring to – how this Assembly is put together.  I’m not talking about individual votes.  I certainly am trying to think about all 15 towns whenever I voted as well.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   For the edification of the public, we operate on a weighted-vote system.  Each of us represents a percentage of the population of Barnstable County.  The way legislative bodies under the Massachusetts Constitution, everybody’s vote is equal to everybody else’s vote.  So if you’re in Barnstable, the people in Barnstable can’t have any less of a vote.  Their vote can’t be anymore diffuse than let’s say the people in Truro, so as a result, the largest town – Tom, represents 23 percent of the vote and Fred represents 1 percent, or something like that – that’s how it works.  It’s unlike the Commission where it’s set up under different rules where they have one person-one vote.  So that’s how these things are generally decided.



Just to comment on Julia’s question whether height could be a threshold and the question of further regulation.  Even though we have a regional planning agency and they are empowered to make regulations even on wind turbines, there is a law of diminishing returns.  If you push too hard, there is going to be pushback from the state.  Towns tried to regulate cell towers.  For instance, they tried to ban cell towers and of course the cell-tower industry went to the Federal government and they said that’s part of interstate communications and they said that you can’t do that.



So the idea that even though we may request further standards from the Cape Cod Commission, it’s not a blank check.  We have to create a balance between the rights of those people and the willingness – as Paul said – the willingness of the state to promote wind towers versus the rights of people on the Cape to live in a neighborhood that they’ve become accustomed to and they feel that they’re entitled to.



I’m not suggesting we can end this debate by putting in more standards.  I just want people to have a realistic attitude toward what can be done.  There are limits to what we can do.  There are limits to regulation in all aspects.



I voted with the subcommittee to recommend approval of this.  I’m probably going to vote against it now simply because I realize the inevitability of us taking on this challenge.  We can’t duck it.



Dick?



Mr. ANDERSON:   Thanks you, Mr. Speaker.



You said that there is no way to use height as a detriment?



Speaker BERGSTROM:   No, I didn’t say that.  I said that the more regulation we put on cell towers, the more we come up against the inevitability of somebody coming to us and saying you can’t, de facto, ban.  That’s what I’m saying.



Mr. ANDERSON:   I could have sworn that I heard you say something about the height when Ms. Taylor asked about the height.  Don’t we already have something in the Cape Cod Commission that says you can’t build over “x” amount of feet without coming before them.  Well, these wind turbines could be the same thing.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   What I’m saying is you could build an office building five-stories high but you can’t build a wind tower that’s only ten-feet high.  So you can’t regulate them out of existence by putting in unrealistic standards.  That’s my opinion.  I don’t know if it’s correct or not.



Mr. ANDERSON:   All right.  I misunderstood.



I have one other thing.  I was up at the same place that Julia and Teresa were this afternoon and that thing was so loud that I had a hard time trying to have a conversation with myself.



(Laughter)



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Well, you probably didn’t say anything important anyway.



(Laughter)



Tom?



Deputy Speaker KEYES:   Mr. Speaker, I would like to move the question.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Do we have a second on that?



Ms. STRIEBEL:   Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   So to move the question, we’re voting on whether we’re going to cut off debate so we need a separate vote on that – this is the way that I do it.



All those in favor of moving the question say “aye.”  Opposed?



So now we’re back to the main motion.  Do we have a motion on the Ordinance?



Yes, Leo?

Motion to Remand Proposed Ordinance 10-20 back to the Cape Cod Commission for further review and input.



Mr. CAKOUNES:   I make a motion that we remand this Ordinance back to the Cape Cod Commission for further review and input.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Technically, can we do that or do we have to do up or down?



Ms. TAYLOR:   We have to remand it back.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   So, Leo, your motion is to do what?



Mr. CAKOUNES:   My motion is to vote it down and remand it back to the Cape Cod Commission for further review.



Deputy Speaker KEYES:   Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   We have a second on that.  We can’t take anymore further discussion because we have closed debate.



Ms. TAYLOR:   Question?  Do we need to spell out some of the things we want or is the discussion sufficient?



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Why don’t we take a vote on the motion?



Ms. TAYLOR:   Because if we must spell out what kinds of changes we’d be looking for, I’ve just forgotten whether we need to do that.  If we do need to do it, then probably we need the vote to include those.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   The problem that I’m having, Julia – and I understand where you’re coming from – but when you close debate, you essentially limit yourself to voting on the issue up or down.  If we open it up to further recommendations, we have to go back and debate one way or another.  I think it would be cleaner if we simply vote on the motion on the floor and then we can discuss what requirements we would make to pass it in the future, if you don’t mind.



So there’s a motion on the floor that’s been moved and seconded.  We’ll take a roll-call vote.

Voting Yes (83.88%): Richard Anderson (8.43% - Bourne), Ronald Bergstrom (2.98% - Chatham), Leo Cakounes (5.57% - Harwich), Thomas Keyes (9.06% - Sandwich), Marcia King (5.83% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (21.52% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.45% - Eastham), Paul Pilcher (1.24% - Wellfleet), Fred Schilpp (0.94 – Truro), Charlotte  B. Striebel (11.16% - Yarmouth), and Julia C. Taylor (14.70% - Falmouth)

Voting No (4.39%): George Bryant (1.54% - Provincetown) and Christopher Kanaga (2.85% - Orleans)
Absent (11.73%): John Ohman (7.19% - Dennis) and Anthony Scalese (4.54% - Brewster)


Ms. SPRINGER:   Mr. Speaker, the motion passes with 83.88 percent of the Delegates voting “yes.”

Whereupon, it was moved, seconded, and by a roll call vote with 83.88% voting yes and 4.39% voting no; VOTED: to adopt the Motion to remand Proposed Ordinance 10-20 back to the Cape Cod Commission for further review and input.


(Applause)



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Julia, did you want to discuss it further?



Ms. TAYLOR:   I just can’t remember whether it’s supposed to include specifically written suggestions or whether this discussion is sufficient.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Tom?



Mr. LYNCH:   That’s one reason why I wanted my concerns on the record because I think the last time we did this, when we sent one back, we were concerned about whether the Assembly had a four-fifths or two-thirds vote.  We cited two or three things.  Essentially, the Commission sent it back to us exactly the same way we sent it out, but this time it passed for whatever reason.



I think they have to cull through the record to see what each Member said as objections.  There’s probably still time to put something on the record if you want to make a general statement.  But my view would be that that would be the way that they would determine how we were thinking about it.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Julia?



Ms. TAYLOR:   I guess I would have just one more questions, and I think we’re going to have to think about this whole DCPC suggestion.  We’ve got the challenge and we ought to think about it.



But if there is a firm decision by the Commission not to bring in any thresholds, which I think most of us are interested in having more potential turbines covered.  We’re probably not happy with most of them not coming before the Commission and avoiding any regulations other than the towns – so if the Commission is sure that thresholds are out of the question, I guess I would want a real detailed explanation of why that was the case and then I would want to know whether height could get involved in standards, in addition to what Tom has suggested of the discussion of noise, etc.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Leo?



Mr. CAKOUNES:   I made the motion as simple as possible because, again, I think there is so much input not only by the public but certainly by many of the Members here.  It is unlike the last one that we sent back where there were two very specific areas that we had questions with.  I know because one of them was mine.  We sent them back specifically because of those two areas.



This is entirely different.  This one needs to go back and be re-worked and I think, again, as my comments previously, the Cape Cod Commission can do their due diligence with the number of people who attended the public hearings, and I think that they would have to come back separate anyhow.  This minimum performance standard – again for the record – I would like to see it come back on its own to just move forward, and then the threshold argument, or threshold discussion, come back on its own as a separate Ordinance.



Thank you.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   This meeting is televised and we’re going to need some time to switch over the tape so we’ll take a break now.



Mr. BATY:   Thank you.  One minute.  Don’t go checking your Facebooks or anything.



(Laughter)



(Short recess taken)



Speaker BERGSTROM:   We’re back on the air.



One of the things that occurred to me, and I’ll bring it up now, is the standard for noise, and one of the speakers brought up the fact that not all noises are equal.  I was up in Vermont and I lived next to a creek and the creek made a lot of noise but it didn’t keep me awake, but if you’ve had your facet dripping at night – drip, drip, drip – it can be incredibly annoying, so I don’t know how the Commission is going to tackle the issue of noise because some noises are obviously a lot more – especially repetitive noises – a lot more annoying than others.  It’s a very subjective standard and I fear that we are asking the Commission to look at some very subject standards, but I think with the testimony of people who live nearby, I think that we have enough experience with these turbines now that we can judge pretty much what kinds of noises, what types of flicker, and so on, are annoying and what aren’t.  Fortunately, I’m not the one that’s going to have to do that so I can say that.



I think that Paul – the Director of the Commission – in one of the earlier public hearings said that they considered briefly regulating all wind towers as they regulate all cell towers, but one of the reasons that they didn’t do that was because the state is promoting green energy and wind energy is green energy, and I know that there are a lot of people here in this room that support that.



But it’s obviously the sentiment of the Assembly, and a great deal of the citizens, that we do want to do it.  So we’re going to have to go down that road and let the chips fall where they may and hopefully the Cape Cod commission can come up with reasonable standards that will not violate any of the sensitivities of the state or anybody else.  That’s what I’m hoping they’ll do and I’m going to leave it up to their discretion.



Paul, did you have something to say on this?  Do you have enough or do you want us to send you a tape of the meeting?



Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   It’s still difficult to make sense that you’d rather have nothing than something, so we’re tuned in on that.



Mr. LYNCH:   Point of order.  I don’t need to be chastised for the vote I just took.  I don’t know why he’s speaking.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   I asked him to speak.  I just wanted to know if he had enough instructions to move forward.



Mr. LYNCH:   He has the minutes of the meeting.  He can read the minutes.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Do you feel you can go ahead?



Mr. NIEDZWIECKI:   We will review the minutes of the meeting.  The process will start from scratch.  It’s not like we didn’t consider thresholds – we did.  I think you’ll be hearing from your Boards of Selectmen, your Town Managers and Administrators because they weighed in pretty heavily on that issue.

Report of Committees



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Maybe it’s best that we left it at that.



Okay.  We’ll move on now to Reports of Committees.  The only report that I have from the committees is the Government Regs Committee and I think we’ve pretty much gone over that ground right here in the Assembly.  I don’t think there are any other committees that have met.



Do we have a Report from the Clerk?

Report from the Clerk


Ms. SPRINGER:   Yes.  In your packet, you’ll see that there is a notice about the Assembly of Delegates holiday party that will be held on December 15th following the regular meeting.  Confirmation of payment needs to be received by December 1st.

Other Business



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you.



Is there any Other Business to be brought before the Assembly?



Tom?



Deputy Speaker KEYES:   Just on the issue of the DCPC – we kind of just left it out there.



Mr. Speaker, through you, I’m just wondering is there an opportunity for you to create an exploratory on this matter?  We just saw that the meeting ended a little contentiously – and that’s unfortunate.  My concern is that we leave Barnstable County exposed right now to an industry that might want to get projects in under the time period that the Commission could take to put together more stringent or better regulations.  We’re now very exposed as a County and that worries me.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   What I will do is I will take this up with County counsel and the Commission.  The only hesitancy that I have is that if we, as a body, promote a DCPC, we would have to take a vote to do that and in turn, we would be the ultimate ones to vote on it so there’s a little bit of a conflict here.  I think it would be best if we had a sponsor of the DCPC other than the Assembly.  I don’t think that would be too difficult to do.  I’ll bring it up with County counsel and the Commission.



George, did you have something?



Mr. BRYANT:   Tomorrow at 9:00 o’clock the Advisory Council meets at the Transportation Center in Hyannis and anyone is invited.  Usually there are one or two main topics.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Is there anything else?



Leo?



Mr. CAKOUNES:   In regards to our holiday party, has the invitation gone out to the new Delegates that won election and will be taking office?  It would be a good opportunity for them to maybe come in and meet us on a social level.



Ms. SPRINGER:   We have Cheryl Andrews here today.  It has been given to her and it’s also being mailed out to the other new Delegates.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Spyro Mitrokostas is hiding behind the pole there.



(Laughter)



Ms. SPRINGER:   It’s going to be given to them, either through the mail or in hand if they’re here.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   I also asked the Clerk to send out a copy of the Charter and various County documents to all of the in-coming freshmen so when they arrive, they’ll probably know more about the County than we do.



(Laughter)         



Is there anything else?



Tom?



Deputy Speaker KEYES:   Mr. Speaker, move to adjourn.



Mr. ANDERSON:   Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s been moved and seconded.  All of those in favor say “aye.”  Opposed?

Whereupon, it was moved, seconded and voted to adjourn the Assembly of Delegates meeting at 6:15 p.m.

                                                    

Respectfully submitted by:







   




Michelle Springer, Acting Clerk
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